College of Biological Sciences: EPC Committee Meeting Minutes - 1/24/08

Prepared By Brett Couch


College of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee Meeting 

Date: 1/24/08

Start: 2:21 PM

Finish: 4:38 PM

Location: 3104 MCB 
Committee Members:

Present: 

Leslie Schiff, Samuel McCabe, Aaron Broege, Janaki Paskaradevan, Sarah Corrigan, Stu Goldstein, Brett Couch, John Stanton-Geddes, Jane Phillips
, Sue Wick, Paul Siliciano, Nikki Letawsky Shultz , Frank Barnwell, Jean Underwood

Not Present: Robin Wright, Pete Snustad, Elizabeth Lockamy, Rogene Schnell

Minutes: Minutes from 12/14/07 were reviewed and approved unanimously with the following changes:


Typo line 50 delete “is”


line 60 benefits of cross-listing outweigh 


line 57 – EEB

Description of welcome week – starts the wed before class – held starting the wed before classes


Line 32 – course approved 


Add Ann Pusey to line 42

Old Business

The committee unanimously approved Mike Wilson’s course (Anthropology/EEB 3002). 

Old and New Business

A.  BioC 4352 and 5225 Course Proposals - Paul Siliciano

The Biochemistry Department’s objective is to expand the upper level electives in Biochemistry to encourage more CBS students to take upper division CBS courses and conversely, to provide graduate students with 5000 level coursework when there is a 4000 level course that currently exists.  Thus, BioC 4352, Biotechnology and Bioengineering for Biochemists, is proposed to be the undergraduate equivalent to BioC 5352 and BioC 5225, Laboratory in NMR Techniques, is proposed to be the graduate equivalent of BioC 4225.  

Re:  BioC 4352:  The objective of offering an undergraduate version of 5352 would be to encourage undergraduate students to take courses that they would otherwise not take.  An informal poll of undergrads indicated that many undergraduates do not want to be in classes with graduate students and do not want to compete with graduate students in upper year courses.  Offering a 4000 level version is a way of encouraging these students to take the course.  


Discussion focused on how undergraduates would be evaluated and committee members wanted specific details on how undergraduates would be evaluated relative to graduate students and if the courses would be independent.


Additional discussion focused on incomplete sections of the course proposal: 1) the links between science and engineering was incomplete 2) learning outcomes were incomplete 3) biochemistry was suggested as a prerequisite 4) the course prerequisites on the syllabus did not match the prerequisites on the application form.

Re:  BioC 5225:  This proposal is provide 5000 level course for graduate students who want to learn more NMR techniques.  There already is an undergraduate version of this course (BioC 4225) that could be taken by graduate students if allowed by their program, but routinely it is not. 


Proposed changes to both 4352 and 5225 proposals were noted by Paul Siliciano and the instructor responses will be e-mailed to EPC members by Paul.

New Business

C. Emma Olson - Textbook Cost Initiative (Biol 1009 Textbook) - Paul Siliciano
Emma Olson from the Minnesota Student Association (MSA) addressed the committee with proposals and suggestions for reducing textbook costs for students.  Emma distributed a “best practices” document to the committee detailing how text costs could be reduced.  A major focus for how the overall costs of textbooks could be reduced was to focus on high-enrollment courses (courses with ~1,000 students).  Emma raised the criticism that faculty often do not consider if texts are worth the cost when choosing a course texts.

Given that the University is a large market for publishers, it is possible to negotiate with publishers to reduce the cost of text.  One option is having faculty choose two possible texts.  If there is more than one possible text for a course, the bookstore is able to negotiate with publishers to reduce cost of texts by allowing publishers to bid on contracts for supplying course texts.   Similarly, departments should start to use the leverage of buying power to reduce costs of texts.

In order to make reduction of text costs effective, faculty need to be involved and departments need to work harder to make faculty aware of student concerns and options for reducing text costs.  Text adoption forms could be revised to include options for retaining older text editions and alternative texts.  In making text decisions, faculty could include questions on course evaluations regarding student text preferences (i.e. e-books versus print texts) and the utility of the text in the course.


Other options for reducing text costs were discussed: 1) making use of older text editions to permit students to sell texts back to the bookstore after new editions are published 2) making texts optional for courses where texts are under-utilized 3) having texts on reserve in the library for smaller classes 4) book rentals 5) the bookstore’s student to student book exchange website 6) electronic books and 7) custom publishing of selected chapters from large texts. 

B.  4XXX Itasca Course Proposal/ENT 4861 Aquatic Insects - David Biesboer

The committee discussed the proposal for an Entomology course, Aquatic Insects that would be taught at Itasca.  Since the course has an ENT designator, Entomology will ultimately need to approve the course, CBS is considering the course proposal since it will be taught at Itasca.   The main points of concern for the committee were: 1) although the instructor’s credentials seem good there are no big papers or exams as part of the course grade and the grade was based almost entirely on insect collections 2) the course does not have prerequisites such as introductory biology 3) it is not clear who would take the course since it does not count for CBS majors 4) CBS needs to ensure the quality of the course so that the reputation of Itasca and CBS is not negatively affected by a poorly taught course.  The committee felt that the course policies in the syllabus needed to be updated and customized.

D. Credit for 1001 and 1009 Issue - Nikki Letawsky Shultz

The committee debated whether BIOL 1001 and BIOL 1009 were substantially different and if students could receive credit for both courses.  This is an important issue for students that have transferred to CBS and who have already taken BIOL 1001.  The current policy is that if students have 1001 they would need to take the full foundations sequence of BIOL 2002 and 2003.  Sue has taught both 1001 and 1009 and feels that they are very different courses. 


The committee decided on the following motion regarding treatment of BIOL 1001 and BIOL 1009:

Students who were admitted to CBS prior to fall 2007 and who took BIOL 1001 prior to fall 2007 but have not taken BIOL 1002, can take BIOL 1009 to complete their introductory biology sequence.  CBS students who were admitted Fall 2007 must take BIOL2002.  Non-CBS majors can receive credit for both BIOL 1001 and 1009 as of fall 2007. 

The motion was approved unanimously.

E.  AP Biology Credit for non-CBS majors – Jean Underwood/Robin Wright

Jean and Robin propose that for students at the University of Minnesota, AP biology grades of 4 or 5 should be equivalent to 4 unspecified credits for graduation.  These credits are not equivalent to any biology course with a lab.  The objective of this policy is to raise the overall standards required for credit in biology from the University of Minnesota.  CBS is able to meet the demand for students (e.g.,from CLA) that will need to take biology.  One concern of the committee is that this decision would affect the entire University and has large admissions implication.  Implementing this policy would require some lead time (~2 years) and initially raising the grade limit could be part of a phase-in period.  Robin will write up a document regarding AP credit in biology. 

F.  Faculty Mentoring Retreat -  Jean Underwood/Robin Wright

At the All College Meeting, there was a discussion of advising, mentoring and the role of faculty mentors.  The present system does not seem to work as well as it could and is more focused on advising than mentoring.  Jean and Robin would like to recruit faculty to participate in a small planning team to find a better way of handling mentoring / advising.  This group would have a day-long retreat to discuss mentoring and advising in CBS.  Jean and Robin would like some nominations of faculty who might participate in this group. 

G.  Students Dropping Courses When Guilty of Scholastic Dishonesty 

      - Nikki Letawsky Shultz

Not covered.

H.  Welcome Week Update – Jean Underwood

Convocation is on the Wed 27, not the fist day of class and will be held from 5:30 to 8:30 at Mariucci Arena.   For the welcome week activities, the planning committee is looking for 400 student volunteers.


- 

I.  Course Evaluations and Updates – Robin Wright
J. Student Retention Rates  - Robin Wright

  4.  Announcements


A.  University of Minnesota at Rochester – Stu Goldstein 


Sarah will send out a new directed research contract
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